

TERMINALLY ILL ADULTS (END OF LIFE) BILL

A briefing on the private member's Bill introduced by Lauren Edwards MP

JULY 2026

On 17 June 2026, Lauren Edwards, the MP for Rochester and Strood, reintroduced the Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life)(TIA) Bill into the House of Commons. This followed the failure of the same Bill to complete its passage through Parliament in the previous session. By reintroducing the legislation as it was when it received its Third Reading on 20 June 2025, it appears Ms Edwards is hoping to take advantage of the Parliament Act, which would allow the Bill to become law without the approval of the House of Lords. Enacting a private member's Bill in this way is unprecedented, and throws up many questions.

Use of the Parliament Act would necessitate introducing an identical Bill, with very little scope for MPs to amend it. As Ms Edwards Bill has not been printed at the time of the publication of this briefing, this analysis examines the text from the Leadbeater Bill as of its Third Reading.

WHAT DOES THE BILL PROPOSE?

The TIA Bill sets out the circumstances in which health professionals could assist someone to end his or her life without committing an offence under the Suicide Act 1961. While using dishonesty, coercion or pressure to induce someone to request an assisted death, or falsifying or destroying documentation would be unlawful (sections 34-36), the Bill contains nothing to prevent family members or doctors from encouraging someone with a terminal condition to request assisted suicide. This is true even if that person has learning disabilities. Vulnerable groups are not protected; anyone who meets the broad eligibility criteria could receive lethal drugs. Amendments to provide additional protection for people entirely motivated by depression or fear of becoming a burden were rejected.

WHAT ARE THE ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA?

Applicants must be terminally ill, mentally capable, 18 years or over, resident in England and Wales for at least 12 months and registered with a medical practice. The person must have a clear, settled and informed wish to end their own life, and have made a request voluntarily. They must then:

- Make a first declaration, which is signed and witnessed,
- Be assessed by the coordinating doctor, who makes a statement,
- Be assessed by a second, independent doctor, who also makes a statement,
- Be referred to an Assisted Dying Review Panel, which verifies if eligibility criteria have been met,
- Make a second declaration.

If these requirements are met, the coordinating doctor may provide the person with lethal drugs with which they may end their life.

TERMINAL ILLNESS

The Bill states:

1. For the purposes of this Act, a person is terminally ill if –

- The person has an inevitably progressive illness or disease which cannot be reversed by treatment, and
- The person's death in consequence of that illness or disease can reasonably be expected within six months.

2. For the purposes of subsection (1), treatment which only relieves the symptoms of an inevitably progressive illness, disease or medical condition temporarily is not to be regarded as treatment which can reverse that illness or disease.

There are several causes for concern around this definition of terminal illness.

Forecasting life expectancy

The Bill assumes doctors can accurately predict a patient's future, but even experienced professionals often struggle to make an accurate forecast of life expectancy. Evidence provided to the House of Lords highlighted the fact that "There are no valid tools, tests, or clinical examinations that can reliably and safely identify that a person is expected to die within six months."¹ On 29 October 2025, Professor Martin Vernon of the British Geriatrics Society told the Lords Select Committee that there is at least a 20% to 30% unreliability in such predictions.²

In Oregon, 6% of patients who died under the Death with Dignity Act in 2025 outlived their six-month prognosis.³ It is impossible to say how many more people who chose to die based on an inaccurate prognosis could have survived longer than six months.

What is terminal?

Section 2 appears to discount medical treatment that would increase a person's prognosis beyond six months. For example, conditions such as diabetes "cannot be reversed by treatment", but treatment with insulin can prevent it from becoming fatal. A patient who stops taking insulin would, therefore, meet this definition. Other non-fatal conditions are increasingly being regarded as terminal. Although the Bill was amended to prevent someone who voluntarily refuses food and fluids from qualifying, the so-called "anorexia loophole" remains. People with eating disorders could still be eligible if their condition becomes life-threatening due to a lack of appropriate care.⁴ This is one of the reasons the Royal College of Psychiatrists is opposed to the Bill.

A study undertaken by Chelsea Roff (founder of Eat Breathe Thrive) and Dr Catherine Cook-Cottone found that at least 60 people worldwide have been "helped" to die because of eating disorders.⁵ This figure includes deaths in Colorado, California and Oregon where the law requires an applicant to have a terminal condition. Ms Roff told the Lord Select Committee: "We saw anorexia nervosa listed by name as a terminal condition."⁶ Each of these cases involved women with no comorbid conditions or organ failure.

PROXIES AND INDEPENDENT ADVOCATES

Section 21 allows patients who are "unable to sign their own name (by reason of physical impairment, being unable to read or for any other reason)" to have the declaration forms signed by a proxy. This could be (a) a person who has known the person making the declaration personally for at least two years, or (b) a person of a description specified in regulations made by the Secretary of State. So, the proxy could either be well known to the patient or, depending on what is eventually specified in the regulations, potentially a stranger. There is also an inherent

contradiction in expecting people who are physically incapable of signing their own name to administer the lethal substance to themselves. Section 22 also requires regulations for the appointment of independent advocates to provide support for those who have substantial difficulty in understanding the assisted suicide process. The Bill specifically identifies people with learning disabilities, a mental disorder or autism. This section raises disturbing questions about the mental capacity of those who will be helped to end their lives. Can someone who experiences “substantial difficulty in understanding” the assisted suicide process really be said to have made a clear, settled and informed decision?

THE ROLE OF DOCTORS

The involvement of two doctors is proposed as a key safeguard in the Bill. While doctors are not under a duty to raise the topic of assisted suicide with patients, they would be free to do so even if a patient hasn’t raised the issue first. This could result in some doctors routinely suggesting assisted suicide to anyone seen as eligible, potentially planting the idea into a patient’s head.⁷ Given the level of trust commonly afforded to the medical profession, such a suggestion could be highly influential for vulnerable patients.

When addressing the Bill’s select committee in January 2025, Dr Rachel Clarke said:

“I would suggest that stating it broadly like that is a form of pressure and that you are potentially unintentionally coercing that patient. The very act of raising assisted dying in that way will make that vulnerable patient think, ‘God, is this doctor telling me that my life is not worth living anymore?’”⁸

The law in New Zealand prevents doctors from raising assisted suicide with patients who have not requested it, but it is permitted in Canada. This has led to some people being repeatedly offered Medical Assistance in Dying (MAiD) even after insisting that they were not interested.⁹

Other reasons why the involvement of two doctors may not constitute a sufficient safeguard include:

Failure to recognise depression

Studies of the relationship between depression and the wish for a hastened death have repeatedly found that clinicians often fail to recognise depression in medically ill patients.¹⁰ An amendment to specify that the second doctor be a specialist in psychiatry was voted down.¹¹ People with a history of depression are not explicitly protected.

Failure to recognise coercion

The “right to die” can quickly become a “duty to die”. Evidence from other jurisdictions shows that many people request assisted suicide because they do not wish to be a burden on their family or caregivers. In 2025, 39.8% of people who died through assisted suicide in Oregon said they feared becoming a burden.¹² Although doctors are expected to check that a patient is not acting under coercion, they only need to be satisfied on the balance of probability that a request has been made voluntarily. Many advocates of assisted suicide (including Kim Leadbeater, the Bill’s previous sponsor) believe fear of becoming a burden is a perfectly valid reason for hastening death.¹³

In evidence submitted to the Lords select committee on 30 October 2025, Dr Jane Monckton-Smith, Professor of Public Protection at the University of Gloucestershire, pointed to a clear link between domestic abuse, coercive control and suicide. She told the committee that every week in the UK an estimated 34 suicides were linked to domestic abuse.¹⁴ She also argued that perpetrators often staged a murder to appear as a suicide and warned that the legislation might inadvertently worsen this situation.

During the same hearing, Cherryl Henry-Leach, Chief Executive of Standing Together Against Domestic Abuse, cited research published by the Mayor of London's Office in 2019 that indicated that in 10 per cent of domestic abuse cases, the perpetrator was the victim's carer. A 2024 review of domestic abuse deaths showed that healthcare professionals had failed to identify an abusive situation in over 50 per cent of cases.¹⁵ The Bill makes no requirement for robust, face-to-face evaluation to protect vulnerable individuals from coercion.

CONSCIENCE PROTECTIONS

The majority of doctors, especially those working closely with dying patients, do not support assisted suicide. When last polled, 82% of members of the Association for Palliative Medicine of Great Britain & Ireland rejected its legalisation¹⁶ and the British Geriatrics Society remain opposed.¹⁷ A 2020 poll commissioned by the British Medical Association found that 76% of palliative care physicians opposed legalisation.¹⁸ While the Royal College of GPs recently changed to a stance of neutrality, their poll of members actually showed that support for changing the law had fallen from 41% in 2019 to 33.7% while 47.6% of respondents opposed a change in the law.¹⁹ A 2019 survey from the Royal College of Physicians (RCP) put support at just 9%.²⁰ If it were legalised, most doctors caring for the terminally ill would be unlikely to participate in assisted suicide. The RCP survey showed that only 24% of doctors were willing to provide a lethal prescription. Only 18% of doctors in geriatric medicine, 24% in medical oncology and 5% in palliative care said they would participate.²¹

Assisted death specialists?

Although doctors would not be compelled to take part, section 5(6) would require them to signpost patients to information on assisted suicide services. In jurisdictions where most medical professionals do not wish to take part, it has given rise to a small contingent of practitioners being involved in most of the deaths; of the 1,072 assisted deaths in Queensland in 2024-25 period,²² 16 doctors (7%) participated in some way in the deaths of 11 to 20 patients, and 50 dealt (22%) with more than 20 patients.²³ This means that the coordinating doctors are less likely to know the patient well. In Oregon between 1998 and 2023, the median duration of the doctor-patient relationship before death by assisted suicide was nine weeks (range 0-2,138 weeks). By 2025, this had fallen to just four weeks (range 0-789).²⁴

Hospices and care homes

Since hospices and care homes would have no right to opt out of assisted suicide procedures, they could be obliged to facilitate them. All attempts to change this were voted down. One MP has even argued that they should lose public funding if they denied this "legal service".²⁵ This lack of protection worries many in the hospice sector,²⁶ especially since hospices in other jurisdictions have been penalised for not providing medically assisted death. For example, the Delta Hospice Society in British Columbia, Canada, lost \$1.5 million in annual public funding over a decision to stop offering MAiD and was served with an eviction notice.²⁷

During scrutiny of the Bill in the House of Lords, Peers highlighted a distinct lack of consultation with the wider care industry, referencing data showing that the vast majority of care providers had not been consulted on the Bill's operational implications.²⁸ They also warned that entire hospices or faith-based care institutions could face funding threats or structural pressures if they attempted to institutionalise a conscientious objection to providing the assisted suicide on their premises.²⁹

HIGH COURT REPLACED WITH PANELS

The key safeguard originally proposed in the Bill was approval by the High Court. Once the coordinating doctor and the independent doctor had concluded a patient had met the criteria, a judge was to declare that the terms of the Act had been fulfilled. This proposal was heavily criticised by the late Sir James Munby, who retired from the High

Court Family Division in 2018. He argued that the role envisaged for a judge, conflicted with traditional judicial functions.³⁰ His chief concerns included procedural transparency, judicial discretion and conscience protection for judges. He also questioned whether the courts could cope with the potential demand.

Regardless of criticism, this provision remained in the Bill at Second Reading. At least 61 MPs said the High Court safeguard was a key reason for their support and another 20 cited “judicial protections”.³¹

On 10 February 2025, Kim Leadbeater, announced that the sign-off by a High Court Judge was to be scrapped in favour of an “expert panel”.³² This would be chaired by a senior lawyer – possibly a former or serving High Court judge, a part-time judge or a KC – and include a social worker and a psychiatrist.

The Prime Minister would also appoint a voluntary assisted dying commissioner who would:

- receive documents made under the legislation,
- appoint people to sit on assisted dying review panels,
- refer cases to these panels, and
- decide applications for reconsideration of panel decisions.

Despite this change, problems surrounding the lack of suitable personnel remain. Both the Royal College of Psychiatrists³³ and the British Association of Social Workers³⁴ have raised the issue of workforce shortages.

Before his death on 1 January 2026, Sir James Munby also raised significant concerns about the tribunal process, emphasising a lack of procedural safeguards and transparency that could make it difficult to detect coercion.³⁵ He noted that the Bill does not specify who should be involved in proceedings beyond the patient. There were no clear guidelines for how the panel should evaluate key legal criteria such as terminal illness, capacity, and voluntariness. The Bill made no provision for independent evidential investigations, funding for legal representation, and mechanisms for challenging evidence. Sir James warned that without rigorous procedures, the involvement of a judge would be improper, “little more than a rubber stamp providing a veneer of judicial approbation – and that is fundamentally unacceptable.” He questioned the secrecy of the process, including decisions on private hearings and publication of reasons. Finally, he highlighted a critical flaw: the commissioner can only review refusals, faulty approvals cannot be reconsidered. This means patients could be helped to die based on erroneous decisions. He concluded that, “All in all, in relation to the involvement of the panel in the process, the Bill still falls lamentably short of providing adequate safeguards.”

CAN SAFEGUARDS BE MAINTAINED?

The experience of other jurisdictions shows that once assisted suicide is introduced, safeguards come to be seen as barriers, and the eligibility criteria are invariably expanded. Oregon and Vermont have recently removed residency requirements.³⁶ Hawaii reduced its statutory waiting period from 20 days to five.³⁷ In California, this was reduced from 15 days to 48 hours.³⁸ Since arguments for assisted suicide and voluntary euthanasia are so similar, its legalisation in some places has led to vulnerable groups like disabled infants or dementia patients, who have not requested death, being euthanised. Belgium and the Netherlands now permit the non-voluntary euthanasia of children. Reports from Belgium and Holland up until 2010 show that between 7% and 9% of all infant deaths involved active euthanasia by lethal injection.³⁹ In the Netherlands, the number of dementia patients killed by euthanasia rose from 12 in 2009 to 162 in 2019.⁴⁰ Between 2012 and 2021, the lives of 39 people with either learning disabilities and/or autism spectrum disorder were legally ended through assisted dying.⁴¹

In Canada, a legal challenge to the country's MAiD law resulted in assisted dying being provided to people who are not terminally ill and whose death is not "reasonably foreseeable".⁴² Legal experts in the UK warn that the law could be dramatically widened by challenges on grounds of discrimination. Alex Ruck Keene KC, who represented Noel Conway, a motor neurone disease patient who brought a landmark case to the Supreme Court in 2017 said that, once the ban on assisted suicide is lifted, it is "entirely realistic" that a UK court or the European Court of Human Rights "would find that any legislation which placed restrictions upon who could access assistance with dying breached the non-discrimination provisions of the ECHR".⁴³

In the Australian state of Victoria, a statutory review five years after the implementation of the law resulted in the removal of legal restrictions on health professionals raising the option of assisted suicide with patients. Section 50 of the TIA Bill mandates a five-year review similar to the one in Victoria. This could provide an opportunity to expand eligibility criteria and remove safeguards.

APPROVED SUBSTANCE

Section 25 (2) of the Bill provides that once all the process has been completed, the coordinating doctor may provide the person with an approved substance with which they may end their life.

Section 27 states: Meaning of "approved substance"

- The Secretary of State must, by regulations, specify one or more drugs or other substances for the purposes of this Act.
- In this Act, "approved substance" means a drug or other substance specified in regulations under subsection (1).

The Bill, therefore, leaves it to future regulations to decide what lethal substances are to be used. Despite the popular misconception that an easily prescribed drug can consistently bring about death quickly and painlessly, the evidence reveals that hastening patient death is not so simple.

As the *British Medical Bulletin* has pointed out, no single drug or combination of drugs is agreed to be most effective for ending a human life.⁴⁴ Drugs used for medical purposes are required to undergo a stringent approval process to assess their efficacy and safety. But the drugs being used for "assisted dying" have not undergone such a process; the safety and effectiveness of previous and current combinations of lethal drugs are largely unknown. Canada's MAiD protocol confirms this.

"The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics listed for the medications below are at typical therapeutic dosing, not MAiD dosing. There has been little to no research into their parameters at such high doses as seen with MAiD..."⁴⁵

There is no peer-reviewed literature to guide best practice in compounding these medications. There are also concerns that an assisted death is not the peaceful and painless process of popular imagination. In 2021, Dr Joel Zivot, a practising anaesthesiologist and intensive care specialist with more than 26 years of experience, appeared before the Canadian Senate on the effects of the lethal drugs used in the MAiD scheme. He said:

"...when a person dies by lethal injection, they basically drown. Their lungs fill with fluid, and I would describe that the experience of dying under that circumstance is more akin to death by water-boarding, which we recognise to be cruel... it should be clear to the Canadian public that the kind of death that they will experience as a consequence of MAiD will be something other than the way it is represented. It could be exceedingly painful and more akin to drowning."⁴⁶

The lack of any commonly agreed protocol for ending life with drugs, and the possibility of assisted deaths being painful and distressing, is something that should be considered by parliamentarians, and not left to regulations. Attempts to address this problem were consistently voted down in committee.

CONCLUSION

There are many factors for MPs to consider before voting on this Bill – the impact on palliative care, the potential change in social attitudes towards suicide and the preservation of life and the concerns of the disabled community. These vitally important issues could not be covered in this briefing.

Supporters of the TIA Bill have claimed it is “the strongest, most robust piece of legislation on this issue in the world”.⁴⁷ However, its most vaunted safeguard, sign-off by a High Court judge, was controversially dropped after its Second Reading in 2024. Scrutiny by the House of Lords has highlighted the inadequacies of the Bill’s safeguards for vulnerable people from coercion and abuse. Its eligibility criteria are open to broad interpretation and risk expansion. Many essential matters will only be decided in future regulations, including the training offered to doctors on assessing capacity and spotting coercive control, as well as the substances to be used to end life. Section 8.8 (c) proposes “reasonable adjustments and safeguards” for people with a learning disability, but what this entails has yet to be decided.

Given the seismic social change legalisation of assisted suicide represents, MPs will have to consider whether a Bill with so many serious flaws can be given a Second Reading. This is especially true as it appears that the passage of the Bill will be entirely dependent on the Parliament Act. More fundamentally, individual parliamentarians will have to weigh up whether it is possible for the state to involve itself in the ending of human life without adverse consequences.

For further information, contact Maureen Martin on: maureenmartin@spuc.org.uk, or +44 (0)7890 392 466

ENDNOTES

1. Scott A Murray and Simon Noah Etkind, ‘Assisted dying and the difficulties of predicting end of life’ *BMJ* 2025; 388 doi: <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.r490> (Published 12 March 2025)
2. House of Lords, Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill Committee, Corrected oral evidence Wednesday 29 October 2025. <https://committees.parliament.uk/oralevidence/16599/html/>
3. Oregon Health Authority, Public Health Division, Center for Health Statistics, Oregon Death with Dignity Act, 2025 Data Summary, 17 June 2026, p 7. <https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/PROVIDERPARTNERRESOURCES/EVALUATIONRESEARCH/DEATHWITHDIGNITYACT/Documents/year28.pdf>
4. The Royal College of Psychiatrists has warned that: “Under this Bill, a person could be deemed eligible based on severe physical complications of a mental disorder which would result in death if left untreated.” — Briefing from the Royal College of College of Psychiatrists for MPs, The Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill, 16 May 2025, p 6. [https://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/docs/default-source/improving-care/better-mh-policy/policy/assisted-dying-assisted-suicide-january-2025/rcpsych-briefing-the-terminally-ill-adults-\(end-of-life\)-bill-report-stage-and-third-reading.pdf?sfvrsn=c7bfbf1c_1](https://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/docs/default-source/improving-care/better-mh-policy/policy/assisted-dying-assisted-suicide-january-2025/rcpsych-briefing-the-terminally-ill-adults-(end-of-life)-bill-report-stage-and-third-reading.pdf?sfvrsn=c7bfbf1c_1)
5. C Roff and C Cook-Cottone ‘Assisted death in eating disorders: a systematic review of cases and clinical rationales’ *Front Psychiatry* (2024) Jul 31;15:1431771. doi: 10.3389/fpsy.2024.1431771. PMID: 39143961; PMCID: PMC11322357.
6. Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill (Fourth sitting) House of Commons, Debated on Wednesday 29 January 2025, [https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-01-29/debates/183b8129-4b55-45dc-a2b1-abc677a3cfc0/TerminallyIllAdults\(EndOfLife\)Bill\(FourthSitting\)](https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-01-29/debates/183b8129-4b55-45dc-a2b1-abc677a3cfc0/TerminallyIllAdults(EndOfLife)Bill(FourthSitting))
7. “To do the right thing and consider MAiD... If I were you, I would take it in a heartbeat. You’re not living, you’re existing!” Heather Hancock, Heather’s story of being pressured to “choose” MAiD, *Euthanasia Prevention Coalition*, 25 Jun 2024. <https://alexschadenberg.blogspot.com/2024/06/heathers-story-of-being-pressured-to.html>
8. Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill (Third sitting) House of Commons, 28 Jan 2025. [https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-01-28/debates/21ba8ecc-735b-4000-8c67-8344e882e85b/TerminallyIllAdults\(EndOfLife\)Bill\(ThirdSitting\)#contribution-871B9961-DD2A-45F1-90A8-8B14BC77B1A1](https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-01-28/debates/21ba8ecc-735b-4000-8c67-8344e882e85b/TerminallyIllAdults(EndOfLife)Bill(ThirdSitting)#contribution-871B9961-DD2A-45F1-90A8-8B14BC77B1A1)
9. Bryan Passifiume, Another Canadian Forces member alleges Veterans Affairs offered assisted death as ‘support’. 24 November 2022 (National Post, Toronto, Ontario) <https://nationalpost.com/news/second-canadian-forces-member-alleges-veterans-canada-offered-medically-assisted-death-during-support-call>
10. Madelyn Hsiao-Rei Hicks, “Physician-assisted suicide: a review of the literature concerning practical and clinical implications for UK doctors,” *BMC Family Practice*, [2006] 7, 39.doi:10.1186/1471-2296-7-39
11. Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill (Committee Stage Decisions) House of Commons, 25 Mar 2025, p 57. https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/bills/cbill/59-01/0012/amend/terminally_ill_adults_rpro_pbc_0325.pdf
12. Oregon Death with Dignity Act 2025 Data Summary, p 16.

13. Janet Eastham, 'Kim Leadbeater suggests fear of being a burden is "legitimate reason" for dying MP bringing assisted dying Bill to Parliament has not grasped 'subtleties of societal coercion' 27 November 2024, *The Telegraph*. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2024/11/27/kim-leadbeater-being-burden-legitimate-reason-for-dying/>
14. Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill Committee Corrected oral evidence Thursday 30 October 2025. <https://committees.parliament.uk/oralevidence/16609/html/>
15. *ibid*
16. Association for Palliative Medicine of Great Britain & Ireland Physician-Assisted Dying Web Materials, The Association for Palliative Medicine (APM) Web Materials on Actively and Intentionally Ending Life. Polling on the Opinion of Doctors.
17. British Geriatrics Society, "Physician Assisted Suicide," 10 Jul 2015.
18. BMA Survey on Physician-Assisted Dying, Research Report 2020.
19. Care Not Killing, "RCGP goes neutral despite falling support for law change", 16 Mar 2025. <https://carenokilling.org.uk/articles/rcgp-goes-neutral-despite-falling-support-for-law-change/>
20. Royal College of Physicians, Assisted dying survey 2019 results.
21. *ibid*
22. An increase of 35% on the number of deaths the previous year. Queensland Government (2023) Voluntary Assisted Dying Review Board Annual Report 2022-2023, p 7. <https://www.health.qld.gov.au/research-reports/reports/departamental/voluntary-assisted-dying-review-board-annual-report>
23. *ibid* p 13.
24. Oregon Death with Dignity Act, 2025 Data Summary, p 18.
25. Kit Malthouse MP, Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill (Twenty-fifth sitting) Debated on Tuesday 18 March 2025. [https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-03-18/debates/5c370560-a5bd-46c6-b2d5-8203523db8a9/TerminallyIllAdults\(EndOfLife\)Bill\(Twenty-FifthSit-ting\)#main-content](https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-03-18/debates/5c370560-a5bd-46c6-b2d5-8203523db8a9/TerminallyIllAdults(EndOfLife)Bill(Twenty-FifthSit-ting)#main-content)
26. Dan Hitchens, "Assisted suicide could destroy the hospice movement", *The Spectator*, 7 June 2025.
27. "Delta hospice reopens after bitter fight over medically assisted death", *CBC News*, 14 Apr 2021. <https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/delta-hospicereopens-1.5987698>
28. Terminally Ill Adults (End of Life) Bill, debated on Friday 27 March 2026. [https://hansard.parliament.uk/Lords/2026-03-27/debates/470F3A77-CB8A-4592-834B-B64C58406F80/TerminallyIllAdults\(EndOfLife\)Bill?highlight=care](https://hansard.parliament.uk/Lords/2026-03-27/debates/470F3A77-CB8A-4592-834B-B64C58406F80/TerminallyIllAdults(EndOfLife)Bill?highlight=care)
29. *ibid*
30. Sir James Munby, "Assisted Dying: What Role for The Judge?", *The Transparency Project*, 30 Oct 2024 <https://transparencyproject.org.uk/assisted-dying-what-role-for-the-judge/>
31. Albert Toth, "Assisted dying bill: What changes are being made to the controversial legislation?", *The Independent*, 11 Feb 2025. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/assisted-dying-bill-safeguards-vote-b2695970.html>
32. Jessica Elgot, "High court signoff in England and Wales assisted dying bill to be scrapped", *The Guardian*, 10 Feb 2025. <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2025/feb/10/mps-to-drop-requirement-for-high-court-judge-role-in-assisted-dying-cases>
33. Janet Eastham, "Not enough psychiatrists to make assisted dying Bill work", *Daily Telegraph*, 17 Feb 2025. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2025/02/17/not-enough-psychiatrists-to-make-assisted-dying-bill-work/>
34. Genevieve Holl-Allen, "Social workers too busy for assisted dying panels, Leadbeater told", *Daily Telegraph*, 20 Feb 2025. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2025/02/20/social-workers-too-busy-assisted-dying-panels-leadbeater/>
35. Sir James Munby, "Assisted Dying: What role for the Tribunal? Thoughts on the Latest Proposals", *The Transparency Project*, 21 Feb 2025. <https://transparencyproject.org.uk/assisted-dying-what-role-for-the-tribunal-thoughts-on-the-latest-proposals/>
36. Gene Johnson, "Oregon Ends Residency Rule for Medically Assisted Suicide," *AP*, 28 Mar 2022. <https://www.news10.com/news/national/oregon-ends-residency-rule-for-medically-assisted-suicide/>
37. Hawaii State Legislature, HB650 HD2 SD1, 2023. Medical-Aid-In-Dying; Mandatory Waiting Period; Waiver https://www.capitol.hawaii.gov/sessions/session2023/bills/HB650_.HTM
38. California End of Life Option Act 2022 Data Report, Jul 2023, p 5. https://endoflifechoicesca.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/11/CDPH_End_of_Life_Option_Act_Report_2022_FINAL.pdf
39. G K Pike, 'Euthanasia and Assisted Suicide – When Choice is an Illusion and Informed Consent Fails', 2020
40. Regional Euthanasia Review Committees RTE Annual Report 2019
41. I Tuffrey-Wijne, et al, "Euthanasia and physician-assisted suicide in people with intellectual disabilities and/or autism spectrum disorders: investigation of 39 Dutch case reports (2012–2021)" (2023) 9, 3: e87, *BJ Psych Open*
42. In the 2019 case of *Truchon c Procureur général du Canada*, 2019 QCCS 3792 (CanLII), the Superior Court of Quebec ruled that the requirement for a person's natural death be "reasonably foreseeable" was unconstitutional.
43. Janet Eastham, "Britain's ECHR membership risks dangerous widening of assisted dying, lawyers warn", *Daily Telegraph*, 9 Nov 2024. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2024/11/09/assisted-dying-echr-discrimination-human-rights/>
44. A Worthington, et al, "Efficacy and safety of drugs used for "assisted dying", (2022) *Br Med Bull*, Jul 9;142(1):15-22. doi:10.1093/bmb/ldac009. PMID: 35512347; PMCID: PMC9270985
45. C Harty, A J Chaput, D Buna et al, The oral MAiD option in Canada, part 1: medication protocols review and recommendations, Canadian Association of MAiD Assessors and Providers, 2018.
46. Joel Zivot, In reply to: "Overview of Midazolam Use, 2 February 2021," email to Senator Kutcher, Senator Megie, Senator Moodie, Senator Ravalia, 8 Feb 2021. https://sencanada.ca/content/sen/committee/432/LCJC/Briefs/Brief_DrJoelZivot_e.pdf
47. Constance Watson 'Assisted dying is a cruel betrayal of the vulnerable' *Daily Telegraph*, 23 November 2024, <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2024/11/23/assisted-dying-is-a-cruel-betrayal-of-the-vulnerable/>

